Federally Funded
Children's
Environmental
Health Centers Do
Little to Promote
Public Health

Centers Promote Activism, Not Science

By Angela Logomasini

October 2019



ISSUE ANALYSIS 2019 NO. 5



Federally Funded Children's Environmental Health Centers Do Little to Promote Public Health

Centers Promote Activism, Not Science

By Angela Logomasini

Executive Summary

October is Children's Health Month, a time when official federal agencies call attention to important efforts and policies designed to advance childhood health and safety. In recognition, Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Administrator Andrew Wheeler recognized the importance of the occasion in a press statement explaining: "EPA is highlighting the availability of its many programs and resources dedicated to improving air quality, reducing lead exposure, and protecting the health and well-being of children." The occasion offers the perfect opportunity to assess federal programs that fund research in this field as well as the EPA's recent move to reduce funding for a number of university-based children's environmental health centers.

The EPA and the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (NIEHS) have jointly funded a number of university-based children's environmental health centers for more than two decades. The EPA announced in May 2019 that it would cut its half of the funding for the centers starting in July. The announcement prompted a firestorm of criticism from environmental activists, including claims that reduced funding of these centers would undermine children's health. Lost in this melee is the fact that these centers do not have a measurable impact on children's health or add much to the body of research on the topic. In fact, many of the centers simply waste taxpayer dollars while funding junk science and environmental activism. Rather than simply cutting the EPA's half of the funding, the Trump administration should go further and eliminate all funding for these centers and investigate similar NIEHS grant programs.

In 1995, the Clinton EPA, under the leadership of Administrator Carol Browner, published a policy statement calling on EPA assistant administrators to consider unique risks to children when assessing chemical risks. President Bill Clinton followed up two years later by issuing Executive Order 13045, "Protection of Children from Environmental Health Risks and Safety Risks." The executive order set up an intergovernmental task force and offices at various agencies devoted to children's environmental health. In 1997, pursuant to the executive order, the EPA began a collaboration with the NIEHS, which is housed at the Department of Health and Human Services' National Institutes of Health. Since then the EPA and NIEHS have jointly funded, at a 50/50 ratio, several university-based children's environmental health centers.

The EPA and NIEHS have poured a substantial sum of federal dollars into these centers as well as into other children's environmental health research programs. NIEHS lists 13 centers on its website that are currently part of the program. However, the EPA/NIEHS "Impact Report" on the centers states that the two agencies have spent more than \$300 million to fund 24 different centers since 1997. These centers' grants only represent a fraction of federal spending for children's environmental health. For example, a NIEHS newsletter reports that, over the past decade, the agency has spent more than \$1 billion in children's environmental health research, including \$100 million in grants during fiscal year 2018 alone. In addition, NIEHS recently announced an expansion of its efforts to include new "children's environmental health research translation centers" that will focus on outreach efforts related to children's environmental health rather than conduct. research.

Even if the EPA were to permanently cut funding for the centers, a substantial portion of funding in the field will likely continue. Accordingly, it makes sense to better evaluate this funding and determine if any of it should continue. It is also worth examining whether other "children's environmental health" programs funded solely by the National Institutes of Health, the EPA, or other federal agencies should be eliminated as well. In addition, the National Institutes of Health should halt plans for NIEHS to fund the creation of additional "translational centers," which will be specifically designed to engage in activism without even attempting to provide any scientific justification.

Taxpayers should not be forced to fund agenda-driven science. If the government spends on any funding for health-related research, it should focus on such things as finding cures and treatment for cancers, heart diseases, and other serious illnesses.

Introduction

October is Children's Health Month, a time when official federal agencies call attention to important efforts and policies designed to advance childhood health and safety. In recognition, **Environmental Protection Agency** (EPA) Administrator Andrew Wheeler recognized the importance of the occasion in a press statement explaining: "EPA is highlighting the availability of its many programs and resources dedicated to improving air quality, reducing lead exposure, and protecting the health and well-being of children." The occasion offers the perfect opportunity to assess federal programs that fund research in this field as well as the EPA's recent move to reduce funding for a number of university-based children's environmental health centers.

The EPA and the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (NIEHS) have jointly funded a number of university-based children's environmental health centers for more than two decades.² The EPA announced in May 2019 that it would cut its half of the funding for the centers starting in July.³ The announcement prompted a firestorm of criticism from environmental activists, including claims that reduced funding of these centers would undermine children's health.⁴ Lost in this melee is the fact that these centers do not have a measurable impact on children's

health or add much to the body of research on the topic. In fact, many of the centers simply waste taxpayer dollars while funding junk science and environmental activism. Rather than simply cutting the EPA's half of the funding, the Trump administration should go further and eliminate all funding for these centers and investigate similar NIEHS grant programs.

Background

In 1995, the Clinton EPA, under the leadership of Administrator Carol Browner, published a policy statement calling on EPA assistant administrators to consider unique risks to children when assessing chemical risks.⁵ President Bill Clinton followed up two years later by issuing Executive Order 13045, "Protection of Children from Environmental Health Risks and Safety Risks." The executive order set up an intergovernmental task force and offices at various agencies devoted to children's environmental health. In 1997, pursuant to the executive order, the EPA began a collaboration with the NIEHS, which is housed at the Department of Health and Human Services' National Institutes of Health (NIH). Since then the EPA and NIEHS have jointly funded, at a 50/50 ratio, several university-based children's environmental health centers.

The EPA and NIEHS have poured a substantial sum of federal dollars into

These centers
do not have a
measurable
impact on
children's health
or add much to
the body of
research on
the topic.

The chance of generating a statistically significant positive association is more common than one might think.

these centers as well as into other children's environmental health research programs. NIEHS lists 13 centers on its website that are currently part of the program.⁷ However, the EPA/NIEHS "Impact Report" on the centers states that the two agencies have spent more than \$300 million to fund 24 different centers since 1997.8 These centers' grants only represent a fraction of federal spending for children's environmental health. For example, a NIEHS newsletter reports that, over the past decade, the agency has spent more than \$1 billion in children's environmental health research, including \$100 million in grants during fiscal year 2018 alone.9 In addition, NIEHS recently announced an expansion of its efforts to include new "children's environmental health research translation centers" that will focus on outreach efforts related to children's environmental health rather than conduct research.¹⁰

Even if the EPA were to permanently cut funding for the centers, a substantial portion of funding in the field will likely continue. Accordingly, it makes sense to better evaluate this funding and determine if any of it should continue. It is also worth examining whether other "children's environmental health" programs funded solely by the National Institutes of Health, the EPA, or other federal agencies should be eliminated as well.

Gaming the Science

Since the centers are based at universities, often within science-related schools, one would expect these children's environmental health centers to be focused on producing independent, objective scientific research. Unfortunately, an examination of their activities reveals otherwise. They tend to focus on generating research to serve an activist-oriented, anti-chemical agenda.

As will be detailed below, many of the research studies these centers produce are essentially nothing more than statistical analyses that attempt to find an association between a chemical and a health effect. Yet, such associations alone do not prove cause-and-effect relationships and can happen by mere chance.

In fact, the chance of generating a statistically significant positive association is more common than one might think. As David Randall and Christopher Welser of the National Association of Scholars detail in their study, The Irreproducibility Crisis of Modern Science, it is common for positive associations to occur by mere chance. They explain that researchers apply a generally accepted standard for determining whether a finding is "statistically significant," which ensures that positive associations will occur by chance no more than 5 percent of the time. That means that there is a

one in 20 chance that a research study will generate a positive—statistically significant—association simply by accident.¹¹

The fact that false positives are relatively common has fostered both unintentional bias and scientific mischief, including the propensity for researchers to manipulate the data until it generates a positive finding. As James Mills of the National Institute of Child Health and Human Development lamented back in 1993, in the New England Journal of Medicine: "'If you torture your data long enough, they will tell you whatever you want to hear' has become a popular observation in our office."12 Randall and Welser highlight one outrageous case where Brian Wansink, head of Cornell University's Food and Brand Lab, literally bragged in a blog post that he had schooled one of his students on how to churn data to generate positive results and get them published.¹³

Even when researchers do not torture data, many positive associations will occur by mere chance or unintentional biases. Stanford Professor of Medicine John Ioannidis demonstrated in a 2005 research article that most published research findings are false positives. He explained:

Simulations show that for most study designs and settings, it is more likely for a research claim to be false than true. Moreover, for many current scientific fields, claimed research findings may often be simply accurate measures of the prevailing bias.¹⁴

Hence, it is not all that hard to find associations, especially weak and largely inconclusive ones, and publicize those to scare the public and lobby for regulations. That is why we should pay attention to the strength of an association, which is expressed in these studies numerically as a relative risk ratio.

If the relative risk is one, the study reports no association between a chemical and any health effects. When the number is less than one, the research indicates that the chemical exposure may have positive health effects, which is what drug researchers seek when conducting drug trials. On the other hand, if the relative risk number is higher than one, the research indicates that the chemical may adversely impact health, and the higher the number, the stronger the association. Risk ratios of close to one and even two or three are generally considered weak and not particularly compelling for drawing cause-andeffect conclusions. They can easily occur by mere chance.

Mount Sinai School of Medicine epidemiologist Paolo Boffetta explains:

Although any measure of risk would follow a continuous

It is not hard
to find weak
associations,
and publicize
those to scare
the public and
lobby for
regulations.

Just as you
cannot build a
sound structure
in the sand, you
cannot build a
firm scientific
body of evidence
with a series of
weak and largely
meaningless
research
findings.

distribution and there are no predefined values that separate "strong" from "moderate" or "weak" associations, relative risks below 3 are considered moderate or weak.¹⁵

Such weak associations *alone* do not offer much compelling evidence of actual health impacts. Boffetta explains further that weak associations raise the prospect that one of three serious problems with the research may be in play: "chance, bias or confounding factors." He notes that some weak associations might be telling only under certain circumstances. Specifically he says:

Identifying the causal nature of a weak association is not impossible, but requires large, well-planned, and well-conducted studies and supporting evidence from molecular and experimental studies.¹⁷

Yet, activist researchers are willing to draw conclusions and sound alarms even when they find weak associations without a larger, stronger body of research to support them. To cover themselves, they include qualifiers, such as the findings "suggest" or "link" a chemical with a health problem or they "may" demonstrate a connection. They will often note serious limitations with their research and rationalize why it is somehow still compelling. Once

one study finds a link, it will be cited in other studies to build yet more "evidence" with weak statistical associations. But just as you cannot build a sound structure in the sand, you cannot build a firm scientific body of evidence with a series of weak and largely meaningless research findings. Unfortunately, much of what the government is funding in the name of "children's environmental health" involves a seemingly endless web of weak studies cross-citing one another and then being cited as justification for government action.

The Children's Environmental Health Impact Report

The 2017 EPA/NIEHS Impact Report on the children's health centers provides a telling profile of what these entities are truly about. On the surface, it seems impressive as the report defines the "problem" with worrisome statistics related to children's environmental health. That is followed by an overview of myriad research studies and discussion of the alleged public health impacts the centers have achieved. But many of their statistics and research claims fall apart under scrutiny, and the reported impact involves mostly political activism rather than validated health benefits.

Statistical Shenanigans. The report opens with infographics that contain lots of statistics designed to impress

and worry readers, but the statistics carry little weight, and many are not particularly relevant to the research and claims included in the rest of the report.

For example, one infographic states: "Approximately 1,600 premature births per year in the U.S. are attributable to air pollution."19 This claim is referenced with a study that lists Leonardo Trasande of New York University as the lead author,²⁰ a researcher who often combines his research with pro-regulation advocacy efforts.²¹ This study is based on the assumption that outdoor air pollution—particularly levels of airborne particles smaller than 2.5 micrometers in diameter, known as PM2.5—increases premature birth rates. The study's stated objective is described as: "Objective: We aimed to estimate burden of PTB [premature birth] in the United States and economic costs attributable to PM2.5 exposure in 2010."22 Hence, the goal is not to determine if PM2.5 causes premature birth rates, it is to measure the economic impact of a presumed cause-and-effect relationship.

To achieve this end, the authors simply pulled data from the EPA and other sources that fit their narrative. They then modified that data "to obtain an estimate that better represents the true relative risk." Apparently, they wanted to make the relative risk estimates—which were quite low and largely

inconclusive at 1.04 to 1.16—stronger. Yet even with their modifications to the data, the relative risk numbers they developed are still too low to draw a meaningful conclusions. Remember, numbers below 3 are weak and not particularly compelling, and the numbers in this study ranged between 1 and 1.4.²³

Trasande et al acknowledge other problems with their study in the section where they discuss "limitations":

The specific components of outdoor air pollution that contribute to prematurity and other adverse birth outcomes remain elusive, as do the mechanisms by which they produce effects. Although it is true that some studies to date have failed to find significant associations with adverse outcomes, exposure imprecision may have biased those estimates (Fleiss and Shrout 1977); others may have had modest statistical power to detect significant differences in prematurity. Therefore, some may argue that the scientific evidence for air pollution has not reached the threshold for causation.²⁴

In other words, the research literature does not show or even theorize how air pollution in the United States—which is relatively low and declining²⁵—

could affect premature birth rates.

Trasande et al also admit that the other statistical research in this field is either contradictory or equally weak.

The Impact Report includes two other alarming claims in the infographic that can be tackled together. One states: "60% of acute respiratory infections in children worldwide are related to environmental conditions." The other states: "Air pollution contributes to 600,000 deaths worldwide in children under 5 years old." Both claims may reflect some truth but they have little, *if anything, to do with the chemicals* discussed in the report or children's environmental health in the United States. The authors should have known this, but stating things this way helps sound alarms to continue the flow of federal dollars.

Specifically, both of these claims cite a United Nations report that quantifies deaths and health effects related to "environmental threats" primarily in poor nations, including inadequate disinfection of water supplies, insect-borne diseases like malaria, poor air quality related to burning wood and other biofuels in homes without proper ventilation, food borne illnesses related to poor sanitation, and chemicals. Basically, these numbers largely reflect problems in poor nations directly related to poverty and the lack of modern sanitation. They have little relationship to exposure to trace chemicals from consumer

products in the United States, which is the focus of the children's environmental health centers. It is highly misleading to use these figures to demonstrate the need to spend money to research U.S. risks, which are completely different.²⁶

Questionable Research. The report then follows with sections on "health outcomes" addressing how chemicals might adversely affect or cause asthma, birth defects, cancer, immunity, neurodevelopment, obesity, and reproduction. A subsequent section addresses "environmental exposures," including things like arsenic, plastics, lead, pesticides, and secondhand tobacco smoke. Much of what is included in each section simply ignores the larger body of evidence to focus on the myriad statistical studies that "suggest" certain chemicals cause adverse health effects. These sections do not address the public health benefits that many of the products they demonize provide to public health.

The section on the chemical Bisphenol A (BPA) is illustrative. Without any regard to its many valuable uses, BPA has been under attack for decades by environmental activists who work in tandem with these federally funded researchers to continue to produce and publicize numerous studies of questionable value. While many studies involve weak and largely meaningless statistical associations, they are useful

to activists who sound false alarms and keep the issue in the news.

BPA is used to make hard, clear plastics and resins that line food packaging to prevent rust and the development of pathogens in food. BPA has enormous value in securing a safe food supply²⁷ and improving public health and safety thanks to its use in medical devices, among other uses.²⁸ Humans can consume small traces of BPA from packaging, but the body quickly passes it out via urination.

The Impact Report lists a handful of BPA-related studies conducted by the children's environmental health centers. noting that, "BPA may contribute to childhood obesity."29 Yet these studies simply generated inconsistent findings and statistical associations that do not demonstrate cause-and-effect relationships. In addition, they all relied on relatively small samples and highly questionable exposure estimates. In particular, these studies use a handful of one-time measurements, or "spot" measurements, of BPA levels found in the study participants' urine samples. For example, a study might develop a BPA exposure estimate for a child using a couple of measurements of BPA in the mother's urine when pregnant and a couple of measurements of BPA levels in the child's urine years later. But such "spot" measurements cannot accurately measure the longterm BPA exposures of any of the subjects. BPA levels can vary

substantially over time—even over just a few hours—because the body metabolizes it relatively quickly.³⁰ Accordingly, a few spot measurements are poor proxies for actual exposures over several years.

Using these questionable methods, the studies highlighted in the Impact Report managed to tease out associations between allegedly high BPA exposures and obesity among children, but those studies are highly inconsistent. They are all over the map, more akin to a fishing expedition than an objective scientific discovery process. For example:

- One study found associations between prenatal exposures to BPA and obesity later in life,³¹ while another found the opposite—prenatal exposure was associated with lower body fat among children later in life.³²
- One study found no association between BPA and obesity in boys.³³ Another alleged BPA impacted metabolic hormones that could impact boys' weight.³⁴
- One study found that exposures of BPA measured in a child's urine correlated with obesity,³⁵ while another reported no such association."³⁶

Numerous governmental and other research bodies around the world have dismissed such small studies with

A few spot measurements are poor proxies for actual exposures over several years. NIEHS and the EPA have continued to fund small studies of questionable value. disparate findings as not useful when conducting a review of the literature. After a thorough review of the full body of research, they all have concluded that BPA presents no significant health risks at current human exposure levels and that its benefits exceed any risks. These include the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA),³⁷ the European Food Safety Authority,³⁸ Health Canada,³⁹ the Japanese National Institute of Advanced Industrial Science and Technology,⁴⁰ and the U.S. National Toxicology Program (NTP).41

Yet, NIEHS and the EPA have continued to fund small studies of questionable value. In addition to having small sample sizes and producing weak statistical associations, most of these studies do not follow good laboratory practice (GLP) standards. GLP involves applying internationally recognized methods of ensuring data quality control when conducting scientific research. which reduces risks associated with contaminated samples, researcher bias, and data churning, among other problems. 42 As a result, activist researchers have been able to generate scary headlines and push the EPA and NIEHS to fund yet more dubious studies.

In 2012, in an attempt to resolve disagreements and controversies, the

NIEHS, NTP, and the FDA formed the Consortium Linking Academic and Regulatory Insights on BPA Toxicity (CLARITY-BPA), a joint effort between regulatory agencies and academics to "address research gaps."⁴³ It included a core study conducted by FDA researchers and 13 grantee university-based studies, all of which would be GLP compliant. The grantees were to use the same samples and data developed in the core study to promote consistency.

The core study, which involved rodent testing, was the largest of its kind. It found that at current human exposure levels, BPA is unlikely to cause adverse health effects. The FDA statement on the research concluded:

Although a comprehensive review of this report, along with future data from other CLARITY-BPA research, will be conducted as part of our continued assessment of BPA safety, our initial review supports our determination that currently authorized uses of BPA continue to be safe for consumers. The report also builds upon the already extensive data collected in the FDA's 2014 assessment of the safety of BPA.⁴⁴

The grantee studies are not all yet released, but the core study underscored reasons to doubt much of the university research conducted in the past.

However, some grantees disagree and continue to make claims about BPA risks that belie the larger body of science.⁴⁵

In any case, the CLARITY study was never really necessary because it was already well known that human exposures to BPA via consumer products are simply too low to have any health effects, particularly because humans metabolize BPA quickly and pass it out of the body before it can have any impact. The EPA has estimated that a safe human dose is 0.05 milligrams per kilogram of body weight per day, which agency researchers derived based on levels found safe for rodents and then extrapolated that to a safe level for humans. 46 As Michael A. Kamrin, professor emeritus of toxicology at Michigan State University, pointed out in 2004, consumers are most likely exposed to BPA at levels that are 100 to 1.000 times lower than the EPA's excessively cautious estimated safe exposure levels. He further noted that the research on BPA also shows that exposure levels per body weight are similar for adults and children, which indicates that infant exposure is not significantly higher.⁴⁷ The European Food Safety Authority has made similar observations, noting that current BPA exposure levels pose little risk to children and even infants.⁴⁸

Nonetheless, BPA is one of several chemicals in the Impact Report

deemed to be dangerous, because the researchers maintain it is one of many synthetic chemicals that are so-called "endocrine disrupters." The Impact Report explains that such chemicals "disrupt" human endocrine systems in a way that causes illnesses ranging from cancer to obesity to developmental issues. Yet synthetic chemicals like BPA are "weakly estrogenic," which means that simply they are not potent enough—and human exposure is not significant enough—to produce health effects.⁴⁹ Humans are regularly exposed to naturally forming estrogenmimicking compounds produced by plants—so-called phytoestrogens—in our everyday diet, and these are much more potent and exposure is much higher. Yet we suffer no ill effects because none of those chemicals, like BPA, are as potent as human hormones.

Phytoestrogens, for example, are found in legumes, with a particularly high level found in soy. Exposure to natural phytoestrogens from food is 100,000 to 1 million times higher than exposure to estrogen-mimicking substances found in BPA, according to data from a 1999 National Academy of Sciences study.50 Researcher Jonathan Tolman noted: "Given the huge relative disparity between the exposure to phytoestrogens as compared to BPA concentrations, the risk of BPA in consumer products appears to be about the same as a tablespoon of soy milk."51 We have

Human
exposures to
BPA via
consumer
products are
simply too low
to have any
health effects.

The children's environmental health centers' **Community** Outreach Translation Cores do not translate scientific findings because they rarely bother to produce science first, so there is no science to translate.

little to fear from soy milk, so we have even less to fear from BPA and similar synthetic compounds.

Yet BPA and other chemicals deemed "endocrine disrupters," are a central focus of many children's environmental health centers, expending millions of taxpayer dollars to study the issue ad nauseum, despite the fact that it's highly unlikely to add any value to the already extensive body of research on this topic. By demonizing these products, such efforts can eventually lead to bans and regulations that undermine many of the important benefits those products provide to society. And BPA is just one of many chemicals covered by these groups according to the Impact Report.

Community Outreach/Activism. In addition to questionable statistics and research, the Impact Report also details children's environmental health center outreach programs. According to NIEHS, each center sets a Community Outreach Translation Core (COTC) to translate "basic research findings into intervention and prevention methods to enhance awareness among communities, health care professionals, and policymakers of environmentally related diseases and health conditions."52 Each COTC "develops, implements, and evaluates strategies to translate and apply the Center's scientific findings into information that can be used to protect the health of children." While this might sound scientific, it is a facade for engaging in environmental activism rather than advancing science or its application.

Use of the term "translate" appears to be designed to build credibility for COTCs by attempting to link them to an area of study within the biomedical field known as "translational science." Yet COTCs do not conform to the definitions of translational science. According to Christopher P. Austin, director of the National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences at the National Institutes of Health. translational science is "the field of investigation which seeks to understand the scientific and operational principles underlying each step of the translational process."53 He explains:

[T]ranslation is the process of turning observations in the laboratory, clinic, and community into interventions that improve the health of individuals and the public—from diagnostics and therapeutics to medical procedures and behavioural changes.⁵⁴

However, the children's environmental health centers' Community Outreach Translation Cores do not translate scientific findings because they rarely bother to produce science first, so *there is no science to translate*. Often,

they assert highly questionable risks and fail to mention new risks their advice might create. Most important, they cannot be sure to promote public health—which is the goal—because they lack a firm scientific basis. Rather, as examples in the case studies will show, COTCs often start with ideologically derived, predetermined conclusions—sometimes related to the area of study and sometimes not-and then design outreach programs around those conclusions. The research component is secondary and tainted with bias; it has become little more than a smokescreen to legitimize activism.

The Impact Report, for example, details many supposed efforts to translate science in ways that educate the public in order to improve public health. But the programs involved do more to mislead and alarm than to inform, and they follow up with calls for government regulation. For example, the report highlights the creation of "culturally appropriate" brochures that "inform" people about the dangers of toxic chemicals to their health and then urges them to take political action. After a few sentences alleging that "toxic chemicals" are causing health problems, one brochure reads: "Support policies that prevent pollution: We need policies that identify existing toxic substances, phase out their use, and replace them with alternatives that are safer for

human health and the environment."55
It then offers advice for healthy living that includes such things as: "drive less," "don't spray pesticides," "don't use chemical tick-and-flea collars, flea baths, or flea dips," "take off your shoes," (so you do not track chemicals around the house), "don't dry-clean your clothes," "choose glass, stainless steel or ceramic" (to avoid plastics), "select flame retardant-free foam products," eat organic food, and so on. 56

There is no science presented and no discussion of the benefits we trade off to avoid such "toxic" products and activities. In fact, such advice may increase public health risks, which is the opposite of the objective of translation of science. For example, telling people not to use flea and tick control for animals may mean more risk to both pets and humans.⁵⁷ Fleas carry serious diseases, including typhus and the bubonic plague, while ticks can transmit Lyme disease, Babesiosis (similar to malaria), Rocky Mountain spotted fever, and many other diseases that affect pets and humans. Urging people to eat organic food—which is not any healthier or less risky than conventional produce may discourage people from eating enough healthy fruits and vegetables in their diets because organic food tends to be more expensive. And switching from unbreakable plastic

start with
ideologicallyderived,
predetermined
conclusions
and then design
outreach
programs
around those
conclusions.

Unfortunately,
we can expect
even more phony
"translation"
efforts emerging
from NIEHS
grants in the
coming years,
squandering
yet more
taxpayer dollars.

containers to glass introduces risks associated with glass breakage, and flame-retardant free furniture could increase fire related risks.

This brochure does not constitute translation of science; it is political advocacy for a certain way of life grounded in ideology. Not surprisingly, among the partner organizations listed on the back of this brochure is the Natural Resources Defense Council (NRDC), which consistently lobbies for stricter government regulations of chemicals.

The Impact Report also boasts of having generated "1,400 news media stories," "2,300 Facebook posts," and "8,000 Tweets." That is the real goal—outreach to influence the public and regulators. The following case studies provide more examples of how these centers conduct their research and outreach efforts in order to advance their agenda.

Unfortunately, we can expect even more phony "translation" efforts emerging from NIEHS grants in the coming years, squandering yet more taxpayer dollars. NIEHS announced in July 2019 that it will be placing "new emphasis" on translation of children's environmental health research by establishing "a network of CEH Research Translation Centers." NIEHS officials say they plan to devote \$5 million for "new centers [that] will develop and test strategies

for communicating CEH information through regional support for individual scientists, health care professionals, and local communities." NIEHS officials say they will set up five centers by the end of 2019 that will use social media and other methods for community outreach activities. If these new centers turn out to be anything like the COTCs in the following case studies, which NIEHS already funds, we can expect them to simply spread scientific misinformation while engaging in political advocacy.

CASE STUDIES

Columbia University. Columbia Center for Children's Environmental Health (CCCEH).

This case study shows how much impact a single children's environmental health center can have on the policy process even when its research is sorely lacking. Located at Columbia University in New York City, CCCEH produced a single study that nearly led to a federal ban of the pesticide chlorpyrifos. Chlorpyrifos is critically important in the protection of many crops, and banning it could significantly increase crop damage and food prices.⁶¹

Shortly after the EPA reregistered chlorpyrifos in 2006 (the agency reviews all pesticides every 15 years and reregisters those it deems safe),

environmental activists used a provision in the federal pesticide law that allows citizens to petition the EPA to change pesticide registration decisions. The Natural Resources Defense Council and the Pesticide Action Network of North America (PANNA) petitioned the EPA in 2007 to revoke the "tolerance" for chlorpyrifos, which would amount to instituting a ban. The law requires the agency to decide on such requests "after giving due consideration."

For nearly a decade, the EPA deliberated and environmental activists initiated numerous lawsuits trying to force the agency to act. The EPA appeared to be moving toward denying the ban, but it reversed course in March 2016, when the agency called for a meeting of its Science Advisory Panel (SAP). It asked the panel to consider whether it made sense for the agency to use a single study as a basis for accepting the activists call to ban this pesticide. That study, conducted by CCCEH, measured traces of chlorpyrifos in umbilical cords shortly after women gave birth and then conducted cognitive tests of the children several years later. CCCEH researchers reported that the children whose mothers' umbilical cords had the highest levels of chlorpyrifos experienced greater developmental delays.

As noted, such statistical associations on their own do not prove cause-andeffect relationships. They might help build a case for effects in the presence of other supporting evidence, such as a significant number of other studies coming to the same conclusions, a biologically plausible explanation for such effects, findings reproduced by other researchers, or a combination of these. Yet none of these factors applied in this case, and similar studies reported no such effects.⁶³

The SAP review revealed many serious flaws with this study that may explain why it was out of line with the prevailing research on chlorpyrifos.⁶⁴ Most importantly, using cord blood data as a measurement for exposure to infants was not appropriate. The panel noted:

Because many uncertainties cannot be clarified, the majority of the Panel does not have confidence that the CCCEH cord blood data on chlorpyrifos levels can accurately be used in quantitative risk assessment to determine a Point of Departure (PoD).⁶⁵

In addition:

Given the ~5 day terminal half-life of chlorpyrifos, it would seem unreasonable to think that the chlorpyrifos concentration in blood at birth would directly influence the chlorpyrifos blood concentration between 1 and 2 years of age.⁶⁶

SAP reviewers also noted that the data was particularly weak because it involved only one-time measurements, which may not represent actual exposure during pregnancy. A "large fraction" of samples were unreliable because researchers used default numbers—estimates where the chemical exposure was too low to even detect. In addition, biological plausibility that the chemical could affect neurological development was questionable because all the levels measured were at very low concentrations—in the "low parts per trillion." To make matters worse, the CCCEH researchers failed to make key portions of their data available, which means the study lacked transparency; hence it could not be reproduced and validated.⁶⁷

Nonetheless, shortly before President Trump took office, the Obama EPA released a revised risk assessment in November 2016 that used the CCCEH study to support a proposed ban.⁶⁸ The poorly designed study had considerable weight in the policy world because CCCEH appeared to be an objective scientific body.⁶⁹ The Trump administration reversed course. announcing in March 2017 that it would reject the activist petition and not proceed with the ban, as it was not supported by science. Yet again, activists sued the EPA to push for a ban, and in August 2018, a three-judge panel actually ordered the agency to

ban the chemical within 60 days.⁷⁰ The Trump administration appealed that decision and has prevailed to date.⁷¹

However, the issue is not over because all the hype caused by the CCCEH study led California to pursue a state-level ban despite the fact that it may devastate its orange industry, which is battling a serious pest-related disease.⁷² In addition, several state attorneys general are suing the Trump administration in an attempt to force a federal ban.⁷³

Activists have succeeded in moving this issue this far because CCCEH appears to be an unbiased university based research center, when in reality it is part of the activist network working to push bans and regulations. On its website, CCCEH claims to be "ambassadors of preventive measures to protect children from environmental threats," and lists among its activities community outreach "efforts to remove unsafe chemicals and toxicants in our communities."⁷⁴ The group also states that it focuses on "generating new findings" that link chemicals to developmental problems, which it can then use in various community "campaigns" to eliminate these chemicals in commerce.⁷⁵ In other words, CCCEH does not appear to be looking to produce unbiased results.

The center also works closely with other environmental activist and lobbying organizations that share its anti-chemical ideology, including the Environmental Working Group (EWG) and the two activist groups behind the petition to ban chlorpyrifos, PANNA and NRDC.⁷⁶

CCCEH also promotes questionable research produced by other activist organizations. Its website highlights recent publications produced by the Children's Health Center, housed within the World Health Organization (WHO). These WHO publications, which were cited in the 2017 Impact Report, make many unsupportable claims about pollution and children's health.⁷⁷ For example, the WHO issued a press release claiming that 1.7 million children die every year from "pollution," and the implication is that "industrial pollution" and free enterprise are to blame.⁷⁸ Based on this view, the "answer" lies in "sustainable development" government management of the economy. However, the "pollution" to which the WHO refers is largely due to problems arising from low levels of economic development, such as untreated drinking water and heavy smoke related to rudimentary energy sources. Hence, the problem is not industrial activity, but the lack thereof.

Finally, CCCEH only discusses negative impacts from pesticides.⁷⁹ Specifically, it fails to acknowledge the critical role that these products play in helping farmers provide a safe and affordable food supply or how they

help fight disease-carrying vectors, from mosquitoes to ticks to rats.⁸⁰

Modern, high-yield farming methods are crucial to fighting hunger, starvation, and malnutrition. These practices, which include pesticide use, have made it possible for food production to outpace population growth. As a result, people in both developed and developing countries have gained access to more food on a per capita basis over the past century. Per capita grain supplies have grown by 27 percent since 1950 and food prices have declined in real terms by 57 percent since 1980.81 In 1929, before the use of many modern agricultural practices, Americans spent more than 23 percent of their income on food;82 today, the average American family spends less than 10 percent of its income on food. That is quite an accomplishment, yet CCCEH ignores these realities as it pushes out junk science and misinformation about chemical risks.

University of California, Berkeley. Center for Integrative Research on Childhood Leukemia and the Environment (CIRCLE).

Linked from the NIH website are some "educational" materials published by the University of California's Center for Integrative Research on Childhood Leukemia and the Environment.⁸³ A review of its activities reveals a less than objective approach to these issues.

The problem is not industrial activity, but the lack thereof.

The center's researchers lack good data, but that has not stopped them from drawing conclusions and engaging in advocacy.

For starters, the center's website includes the image of a house with links to different rooms where people can learn about "leukemia risk factors." Yet the center fails to present a solid body of research to show that the risk factors highlighted in the image, which include various chemicals, actually pose any significant risk. Perhaps that is because they cannot find any. The center does admit:

In fact, because childhood leukemia is rare, it's very unlikely that any single child exposed to these risk factors would develop leukemia. Moreover, because there are many risk factors for childhood leukemia, it is not usually possible to identify the specific cause of an individual child's disease. 85

In other words, the center's researchers lack good data, but that has not stopped them from drawing conclusions and engaging in advocacy, some related to leukemia risks and some that fall within a wide net of other risks.

Another example of CIRCLE's unscientific and alarmist activism is found in an online presentation titled "Dirty Little Secrets about Household Dust." It warns that homes across America contain seemingly dangerous levels of "toxic dust," composed of trace chemicals that include everything

from flame retardants to phthalates (chemicals used to make soft and pliable plastics) to Bisphenol A to lead and asbestos. The nation's kids, the presentation suggests, face worrisome health threats from this "toxic dust" that include "asthma, eczema, cancers, as well as endocrine and neurodevelopment disorders." What this has to do with the center's mission to research leukemia is not clear, and neither are the actual risks alleged.

The presentation includes several slides and embedded videos, which involves narration by a cute five-year old girl named Eleanor, who highlights the problems associated with "toxic dust." In the first video, Eleanor warns that "15 pounds of dust settles in our house each year," and that these particles "attract lots of toxins. It's a magnet!"88 In the second video, she explains, "Toxic dust spreads chemicals everywhere around the house."89 The video then shows a dusty mist move around rooms as Eleanor lists where one might find chemicals, such as in the kitchen from cooking food or from toys containing phthalates or asbestos from ceilings.

The third video offers recommendations such as "don't bite your nails" and "wash your hands after using a computer." There are plenty of good reasons to not bite your nails and wash your hands, but exposure to trace chemicals in dust at home is not one

of them. These recommendations wrongly imply that computers transmit dangerous levels of trace chemicals from keyboards, a claim that is not backed up with any data.

It would be helpful if the video focused on circumstances under which certain chemicals could pose problems and what problems they might actually pose. There is no good body of evidence that traces of flame retardants in furniture or chemicals used to make plastics such as phthalates or Bisphenol A pose any risks via household dust. Lead and asbestos may pose risks *in some limited circumstances*, although those risks have nothing to do with leukemia.

Nowhere does the presentation explain those risks and in what limited contexts they occur, nor do they provide useful information on what parents could do to address them. For example, for homes built after lead paint was banned in 1978, lead is not something to worry about, but the CIRCLE videos do not mention that, as it undermines the "toxic dust" narrative. Nor does it discuss how to address lead paint in homes built before lead paint was banned. Lead paint risks—from lead poisoning to potential impacts on learning ability—can be serious in homes that have peeling lead paint, which can be addressed in a variety of ways, from complete removal to covering it via scraping and repainting. Rather than provide useful details on that, the presentation simply suggests that *all families* have "toxic dust" in their homes that they can address by avoiding dry sweeping and instead using a wet mop when cleaning. That is not a real solution for the limited cases where peeling lead paint can pose a risk.

Dust can also carry risks for children who are allergic to dust mites and cockroach feces that can get into the dust. In those cases, cleaning the dust, going to the doctor for allergy treatments, and eliminating cockroaches is a good idea. But again, this presentation completely ignores the real risks. Instead, it focuses on alleged health risks from pesticides. It offers no evidence that traces of pesticides pose any significant risk to children. Rather than provide helpful advice, it makes dangerous suggestions, such as calling on consumers to avoid flame-resistant furniture and pesticides, which can reduce actual risks from cockroaches and other pests.

Consider the suggestion that parents seek flame retardant-free furniture. First, allegations that these products, particularly ones that contain Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers (PBDEs), are dangerous are not supported by the facts. The Agency for Toxic Substances Disease Registry's public health statement on PBDEs notes:

Nothing definite is known about the health effects of PBDEs in people. The majority of information regarding toxicity of PBDEs and their breakdown products (metabolites) is from animal studies.⁹¹

That means rodent tests are the primary "evidence" that these chemicals might pose cancer risks to humans. But rodent tests, which administer very high levels of chemicals to the animals, are not particularly relevant to humans exposed to trace levels. After all, it is the dose that makes the poison. In fact, rodents also get tumors from very high doses of chemicals found naturally in healthy foods, like broccoli, carrots, and plums. 92

Meanwhile, there are documented cases of people dying in fires every year. According to the U.S. Fire Administration, 3,645 people died in fires in 2017.⁹³ Flame retardants can play a role in reducing the very real risks associated with fires.⁹⁴

Still, CIRCLE researchers allege there is an alarming increase in neurodevelopmental conditions, particularly autism, and chemicals, including flame retardants, may be a contributing factor. They are correct that reported autism rates have risen dramatically in recent decades, but there are better explanations for that than exposure to tiny traces of chemicals in consumer products.

Stephen Camarata of the Vanderbilt University School of Medicine says that although the cause is unknown and many alleged causes, such as vaccinations, have been disproven, the increase is at least due in part to more accurate diagnosis. Other causes, he notes, include reduced rates of infant fatalities (enabling more autistic babies to reach childhood) and pushing early identification to earlier and earlier ages. He argues that early identification may lead medical professionals to incorrectly categorize many children as autistic when they are actually just delayed in development. He warns we can expect even bigger increases because of new screening guidelines that will include more data, covering children aged two for the first time. 96 In a review of the research on this topic, Eric Fombonne, M.D., of McGill University's Department of Psychiatry finds:

Although it is clear that prevalence estimates have gone up over time, this increase most likely represents changes in the concepts, definitions, service availability, and awareness of autistic-spectrum disorders in both the lay and professional public.⁹⁷

This center does not appear to be focused on reducing risks or providing objective science, but on spreading misleading information that can help generate support for a political agenda. After developing a scary narrative about toxic dust, it calls on parents to give money to environmental activist organizations that lobby for ever more stringent environmental regulations, and more funding for the research centers. So, taxpayers fund the researchers who work in tandem with environmental activists to support their agenda, and activists continue to sound alarms to help generate more funding for the researchers.

Emory University. Center for Children's Health, the Environment, the Microbiome and Metabolomics (CCHEM²).

According to the EPA website, the research for this program was slated to run from September 1, 2015, through August 31, 2019.98 The original project cost listed on the EPA's website was about \$1.8 million, but apparently much more money has flowed to the program. An EPA press release notes that \$5 million in grants were awarded in 2017 to this one center.99

This center focuses on an important question: Why do African-American women deliver their babies prematurely more often than other women? According to the grant abstract, the center specifically focuses on microbiomes—colonies of microbes that live inside the human body—to determine if such microbes have something to do with higher rates of

premature births. ¹⁰⁰ It is a scientifically plausible field of research. For example, a University of Pennsylvania study provides some evidence that such organisms in the microbiomes found in the cervix and vagina *may* have an impact on premature birth rates. ¹⁰¹ However, this study does not discuss "environmental factors" as a cause, but rather focuses on genetic differences between African-American women and other women and how that influences the presence or absence of certain bacteria.

In contrast, C-CHEM², as detailed in its original project abstract, focuses on the health impacts related to "environmental exposures"—
particularly "endocrine-disrupting chemicals in the home environment"—
and how these might impact microbiomes. 102 The center identifies such substances on its website as various chemicals found in consumer products, from plastics to cleaning products to pesticides.

The project proposal explains that it would set up a Community Outreach Translation Core to develop "sustainable strategies to reduce environmental exposures that negatively impact" fetal and infant microbiomes and neurodevelopment. While developing research protocols and collecting data for the research part of the program, C-CHEM² researchers launched efforts to educate

Taxpayers fund
the researchers
who work in
tandem with
environmental
activists to
support their
agenda, and
activists continue
to sound alarms
to help generate
more funding for
the researchers.

Eating organic food is touted as a way to reduce health risks, despite the fact that there is no evidence that organic food is healthier than other produce.

people on the presumed results.

Instead of translating scientific findings, they are involved in pushing predetermined conclusions while doing research designed to validate those assumptions after the fact.

Despite the paucity of definitive data, the center appears to be using at least some of its tax dollars to "educate" people—primarily African American women—about the alleged risks associated with some consumer products. Linda McCauley, who heads the center, maintained in an article for *E&E News*: "We have researchers doing very sophisticated and analytical research looking at what is happening with the health of women and children when they are pregnant, but we need to communicate that with the Atlanta community." ¹⁰³

So what kind of information has the center been providing to the Atlanta community? C-CHEM² attempts to explain in a video featuring community "stakeholders" involved in the program. ¹⁰⁴ The video includes interviews with university staff as well as African-American women and their families who live in Atlanta. But rather than enlighten, the video provides a confusing and vague picture of what the project actually entails.

For example, eating organic food is touted as a way to reduce health risks, despite the fact that there is no evidence that organic food is healthier than other produce. 105 The video even features a stakeholder who trains people on how to farm organically in urban settings. Such farming was presented as a way to "control" how your food is produced and to address limited access to grocery stores in some communities. This is very peculiar. Is the center actually suggesting that it is more convenient and healthful for pregnant women to set up their own urban farms rather than take a bus to a grocery store? Not only is the idea as absurd as it is impractical, simply providing education on how to maintain a healthy diet would be much more useful.

Other "educational" materials on the website are equally defective. For example, the center includes links on a webpage titled "C-CHEM² Presents: Know Better Live Better."106 Among the "Everyday Tips" were hyperlinks to materials that demonize the use of flame retardants, ¹⁰⁷ plastics, ¹⁰⁸ pesticides, 109 and household cleaners, 110 suggesting that these products pose serious health risks despite the absence of solid scientific evidence to support those claims. Nor is there any discussion of the benefits these products provide in fighting fires, storing food, killing potentially disease-carrying pests, and ensuring sanitation.

To top it off, the advice provided under each of these links is akin to—

if not directly linked to—the junk science peddled by environmental activist groups whose missions involve lobbying for government regulations. In fact, C-CHEM² includes a link to an Environmental Working Group flier that highlights a "dirty dozen" list of conventionally grown fruits and vegetables—strawberries, spinach, nectarines, apples, grapes, peaches, cherries, pears, tomatoes, celery, potatoes, and bell and hot peppers. The EWG flier suggests these foods are dangerous because they might have tiny traces of pesticides on them and that people should select organic versions of these foods. 111

This "dirty dozen" list of healthy fruits and vegetables is part of EWG's annual campaign to demonize pesticide use and lobby for bans and regulations. 112 Unfortunately, such advice could easily discourage pregnant women from eating these healthy food items, since the organic versions are generally more expensive. Yet there is no compelling evidence that the conventional versions pose any more health risks than the more expensive organic versions. EWG, along with several other environmental activist groups, is also linked on the C-CHEM² site under a tab for "educational resources and videos." 113

Another of the "Everyday Tips" links to a C-CHEM² infographic titled "Toxins and Your Child's Health:

Cleaning Products." At the top, it asserts: "Cleaning products may contain strong chemicals that harm our children. Follow these tips to reduce your exposures while maintaining a clean and healthy home." It uses the word "may" because there is no evidence for the claims made in it.¹¹⁴

The infographic also states: "Brooms, dusters, and furniture sprays spread chemicals around the home," and another section says, "Wet mopping, microfiber cloths, and HEPA air filers remove dust and chemicals." At the bottom of the infographic, the center identifies "Potential Health Effects" that include: "asthma," "fertility," and "hormones." The implication is that "brooms, dusters, and furniture sprays" can lead to asthma, fertility problems, and hormonal imbalances, although the graphic never directly makes that claim—perhaps because there is no evidence.

That is your tax dollars at work.

Millions of dollars spent, and we now "know" that dry sweeping is "bad" and wet mopping is "good." Also, furniture polish must also be "bad" because it is made with chemicals. But time for a reality check: Everything in the physical world is composed of chemicals—even the water in your wet mop. Ironically, surely more people get hurt from slipping on wet floors than from trace chemicals found in furniture polish.

Everything
in the physical
world is
composed of
chemicals—
even the
water in your
wet mop.

Many of these programs sound science-based, but a close look at what they actually fund indicates otherwise.

The center also funds similarly questionable activism in the form of "community grants," offering \$2,500 to groups working to demonstrate a link between chemicals and health effects. The application states: "The Community Grant Program provides funding to organizations that aim to conduct outreach, promote community awareness of local environmental health concerns, or collect information needed to address health concerns related to the environment and maternal and child health."115 In other words, environmental activists can apply to use these funds to misinform people even more.

A flier detailing the application process suggests that applicants should focus on projects that link certain environmental exposures to the following health effects: "asthma, obesity, and birth defects." It explicitly notes examples of environmental exposures that include "chemical exposures in baby toys; air or water pollution; food access; household hazards; waste disposal/illegal dumping; contaminated soils and foods; abandoned building/site; environmental justice." 116

In the final analysis, one must ask:
What do any of these outreach and
"education" programs have to do
with premature births among AfricanAmerican women and the human
microbiome? The answer is: Not
much. C-CHEM² simply uses that
very real and important concern to

advance largely unrelated activist agendas—all at taxpayer expense.

Conclusion

For more than a decade, the federal government has doled out millions of dollars to fund junk science and political activism under the guise of "children's environmental health." Based at universities around the nation, many of these programs sound science-based, but a close look at what they actually fund indicates otherwise. They are not focused on performing unbiased science, but in generating junk science to promote environmental activism.

Not only should the Trump administration cut EPA funding for these centers, it also should cut the other half of the funding coming from the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences. In addition, the National Institutes of Health should halt plans for NIEHS to fund the creation of additional "translational centers," which will be specifically designed to engage in activism without even attempting to provide any scientific justification.

Taxpayers should not be forced to fund agenda-driven science. If the government spends on any funding for health-related research, it should focus on such things as finding cures and treatment for cancers, heart diseases, and other serious illnesses.

NOTES

- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of the Administrator, "EPA kicks off Children's Health Month 2019 with its report on Protecting Children's Health," news release, October 1, 2010, https://www.epa.gov/newsreleases/epa-kicks-childrens-health-month-2019-its-report-protecting-childrens-health.
- 2 Ernie Hood, "Council Approves New Direction for Children's Environmental Health Centers: Regional Centers to Provide Knowledge Mobilization Support for Scientists, Health Care Professionals, and Communities," *Environmental Factor*, July 2019, https://factor.niehs.nih.gov/2019/7/feature/1-feature-council/index.htm.
- For examples, see Sara Reardon, "US Environment Agency Cuts Funding for Kids' Health Studies," *Nature*, May 13, 2019 (corrected May 2019), https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-019-01491-1; and Corbin Hiar and Ariel Wittenberg, "EPA Plan to End Funding for Children's Health Research Leaves Scientists Scrambling," *Science*, May 20, 2019, https://www.sciencemag.org/news/2019/05/epa-plan-end-funding-children-s-health-research-leaves-scientists-scrambling.
- For example, see Joe Romm, "Trump's Orwellian Plan to Ruin our Children's Health and Erase Their Future," Think Progress, May 28, 2019, https://thinkprogress.org/trumps-orwellian-environmental-plan-hurts-children-27b40ff2de3f.
- 5 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Policy on Evaluating Health Risks to Children," policy statement, May 2014, https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2014-05/documents/1995_childrens_health_policy_statement.pdf.
- 6 President William J. Clinton, Executive Order 13045: Protection of Children from Environmental Health Risks and Safety Risks, April 21, 1997,
 - https://www.epa.gov/children/executive-order-13045-protection-children-environmental-health-risks-and-safety-risks.
- National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences, Center Grantees: NIEHS/EPA Children's Environmental Health and Disease Prevention Research Centers, page accessed August 27, 2019, https://www.niehs.nih.gov/research/supported/centers/prevention/grantees/index.cfm.
- 8 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, *NIEHS/EPA Children's Environmental Health and Disease Prevention Research Centers Impact Report: Protecting Children's Health Where They Live, Learn, and Play*, EPA Publication No. EPA/600/R-17/407, 2017, https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2017-10/documents/niehs_epa_childrens_centers_impact_report_2017_0.pdf.
- 9 Hood.
- 10 Ibid.
- David Randall and Christopher Welser, "The Irreproducibility Crisis of Modern Science: Causes, Consequences, and the Road to Reform," National Association of Scholars, April 2018, https://www.nas.org/images/documents/NAS_irreproducibilityReport.pdf.
- James L. Mills, "Data Torturing," New England Journal of Medicine, Vol. 329 No. 16 (October 14, 1993), pp. 1196-1199, https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJM199310143291613.
- 13 Randall and Welser, p. 17.
- John P.A. Ioannidis, "Why Most Published Research Findings Are False," *PLoS Medicine*, Vol. 2, No. 8 (2005), p. e124, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.0020124.
- Paolo Boffetta, "Causation in the Presence of Weak Associations," *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, Vol. 51, Supp. 1 (December 4, 2010), pp. 13–16, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3024843.
- 16 Ibid.
- 17 Ibid.
- Angela Logomasini, "Dumb and Dumber BPA 'Science," *Open Market* blog, Competitive Enterprise Institute, January 16, 2013, https://cei.org/blog/dumb-and-dumber-bpa-science.
- 19 NIEHS/EPA Children's Environmental Health and Disease Prevention Research Centers Impact Report, p. 2.
- 20 Leonardo Trasande, Patrick Malecha, Teresa M. Attina, "Particulate Matter Exposure and Preterm Birth: Estimates of U.S. Attributable Burden and Economic Costs," *Environmental Health Perspectives*, Vol. 124, No. 12 (December 2016), pp. 1913–1918. http://dx.doi.org/10.1289/ehp.1510810.
- For example, see Leonardo Trasande, "How Banning Dangerous Chemicals Could Save the US billions," *The Guardian*, June 25, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2019/jun/25/banning-dangerous-chemicals-could-save-the-us-billions-iq.
- 22 Trasande et al., "Particulate matter exposure and preterm birth," p. 1913.
- 23 Ibid., p. 1915.
- 24 Ibid., 1917.
- Very high airborne pollution overseas where people burn wood, cow dung, and other materials in their homes for cooking and heating is a serious cause of respiratory illnesses. Air pollution including PM2.5 and related health risks are vastly lower in the United States than in developing nations. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Our Nation's Air: Status and Trends through 2018," interactive online report, accessed August 30, 2019, https://www.epa.gov/air-trends. Angela Logomasini, "Polluted Logic Taints WHO Reports on Children's Health: Pro-Growth Free Market Policies Make for a Wealthier, Healthier World," *On Point* No. 229, Competitive Enterprise Institute, May 3, 2017, https://cei.org/content/polluted-logic-taints-who-reports-children%E2%80%99s-health.
- 26 Ibid.

- 27 Angela Logomasini, "Green Advice on Canned Foods Belongs in the Trash," *Forbes*, July 1, 2015, https://www.forbes.com/sites/realspin/2015/07/01/green-advice-on-canned-foods-belongs-in-the-trash/#6589f9cb7539.
- Polycarbonate/BPA Global Group, Facts about BPA, "Medical," accessed September 5, 2019, https://www.factsaboutbpa.org/benefits-applications/medical.
- 29 NIEHS/EPA Children's Environmental Health and Disease Prevention Research Centers Impact Report, p. 44..
- 30 Steve Hentges, "Predicting The Past Isn't As Easy As It Sounds," *Science 2.0*, October 1st 2013, https://www.science20.com/steve hentges/predicting past isn%E2%80%99t easy it sounds-121533,
- Lori A. Hoepner et al, "Bisphenol A and Adiposity in an Inner-City Birth Cohort," *Environmental Health Perspectives*, Vol., 124, No. 10, (October 2016), pp. 1644-1650, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5047776/pdf/EHP205.pdf.
- Kim G. Harley et al., "Prenatal and Postnatal Bisphenol A Exposure and Body Mass Index in Childhood in the CHAMACOS Cohort," *Environmental Health Perspectives*, Vol., 121, No. 4 (April 1, 2013), pp. 514-520, https://ehp.niehs.nih.gov/1205548.
- 33 Ibid.
- Vitaly Volberg et al., "Maternal Bisphenol A Exposure During Pregnancy and its Association with Adipokines in Mexican-American Children," *Environmental and Molecular Mutagenesis*, Vol., 54, No. 8 (October 2013), pp. 621-628, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23908009.
- 35 Harley et al.
- 36 Hoepner et al.
- 37 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Bisphenol A (BPA): Use in Food Contact Application, Update on Bisphenol A (BPA) for Use in Food Contact Applications," accessed September 19, 2019, http://www.fda.gov/NewsEvents/PublicHealthFocus/ucm064437.htm.
- European Food and Safety Authority, "Bisphenol A," last updated October 2014, http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/topics/topic/bisphenol. For the full risk assessment, see "Scientific Opinion on the Risks to Public Health Related to the Presence of Bisphenol A (BPA) in Foodstuffs," *EFSA Journal*, Vol 13, No. 1 (March 25, 2015), p. 3978, http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/3978.
- 39 Health Canada, "Bisphenol A," accessed August 18, 2019, http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/fn-an/securit/packag-emball/bpa/index-eng.php. For the report see Bureau of Chemical Safety, Food Directorate, Health Products and Food Branch, Health Canada's Updated Assessment of Bisphenol A (BPA) Exposure from Food Sources, September 2012, http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/fn-an/alt_formats/pdf/securit/packag-emball/bpa/bpa_hra-ers-2012-09-eng.pdf.
- 40 Junko Nakanishi, Ken-ichi Miyamoto, and Hajime Kawasaki, Bisphenol A Risk Assessment Document, AIST Risk Assessment Document, Series No. 4 (Research Center for Chemical Risk Management, National Institute of Advanced Industrial Science and Technology, (November 2007), https://unit.aist.go.jp/riss/crm/mainmenu/BPA_Summary_English.pdf.
- Center for the Evaluation of Risks to Human Reproduction, National Toxicology Program, *NTP-CERHR Monograph on the Potential Human Reproductive and Developmental Effects of Bisphenol A*, National Institutes of Health, NIH pub no. 08-5994, September 2008, http://cerhr.niehs.nih.gov/chemicals/bisphenol/bisphenol.pdf.
- 42 *Handbook: Good Laboratory Practices*, 2nd ed. (Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 2009), http://www.who.int/tdr/publications/documents/glp-handbook.pdf.
- 43 Linda S. Birnbaum et al., "Consortium-Based Science: The NIEHS's Multipronged, Collaborative Approach to Assessing the Health Effects of Bisphenol A," *Environmental Health Perspectives* Vol. 120, No. 12 (December 2012), pp. 1640–1644, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3548284.
- 44 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, Statement from Stephen Ostroff M.D., Deputy Commissioner for Foods and Veterinary Medicine, on National Toxicology Program Draft Report on Bisphenol A, Feburary 23, 2019, https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/statement-stephen-ostroff-md-deputy-commissioner-foods-and-veterinary-medicine-national-toxicology.
- Shawna Williams, "Conceived as a Way to Resolve Differences between Government Regulators and Academics over the Chemical's Effects, the CLARITY-BPA Collaboration Instead Highlights Divisions," *The Scientist*, October 26, 2018, https://www.the-scientist.com/news-opinion/a-landmark-study-on-bpa-leaves-scientists-at-odds-65004.
- 46 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Integrated Risk Information System, Bisphenol A, (CASRN 80-05-7), 1993, http://www.epa.gov/iris/subst/0356.htm.
- 47 Michael A. Kamrin, "Bisphenol A: A Scientific Evaluation," *Medscape General Medicine*, September 3, 2004, http://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/484739.
- European Food Safety Authority, "No Consumer Health Risk from Bisphenol A Exposure," news release, January 21, 2015, http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/press/news/150121.
- 49 Center for the Evaluation of Risks to Human Reproduction, National Toxicology Program, NTP-CERHR Monograph on the Potential Human Reproductive and Developmental Effects of Bisphenol A, p. 9. For an overview of the endocrine issue, see Angela Logomasini, "Endocrine Disrupters," The Environmental Source, 2008, Competitive Enterprise Institute, http://cei.org/cei_files/fm/active/0/EnvironmentalSource_ChemEndocrine.pdf.

- National Research Council, *Hormonally Active Agents in the Environment* (Washington, D.C.: National Academies Press, 1999). Jonathan Tolman, Nature's Hormone Factory: *Endocrine Disrupters in the Natural Environment*, January 31, 1996, Competitive Enterprise Institute, http://cei.org/pdf/1455.pdf.
- Jonathan Tolman, "Even Less to Fear About Plastics," *Open Market* blog, Competitive Enterprise Institute, April 16, 2008, https://cei.org/blog/even-less-fear-about-plastics.
- 52 "Announcements: NIEHS Extramural Update: Community Outreach and Translation Core: Translating Research Findings to Improve the Health of Our Children," *Environmental Health Perspectives*, Vol. 114, No. 6 (June 2006): p. A371.
- Christopher P. Austin, "Comment: Translating translation," *Nature Reviews: Drug Discovery* Vol. 17 (July 2018), p. 455, http://www.readcube.com/articles/10.1038/nrd.2018.27?shared_access_token=JVEXa9d3BUGEPpVj2m3M6dRgN0jAjWel9jnR 3ZoTv0MVh9X_EaWUStNqs5IEu5gauFhnEzdohANS27S4Zx0yk6b47Xk3cCuG8p1kyuerkrSK4kp_Ldfb0ltLILmc11EUh-nVR5gmfCDJfm2Fdu1otyw%3D%3D.
- 54 Ibid.
- Julieta Pisani McCarthy, "Toxic Matters Protecting Our Families from Toxic Substances," University of California, San Francisco, Program on Reproductive Health and the Environment From Advancing Science to Ensuring Prevention (FASTEP)," May 2016, https://prhe.ucsf.edu/sites/g/files/tkssra341/f/wysiwyg/TMen_Booklet.pdf.
- 56 Ibid
- 57 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Tickborne Diseases of the United States," accessed September 19, 2019, https://www.cdc.gov/ticks/diseases/index.html.
- Angela Logomasini, "Fanning the Flames: How Banning Flame Retardant Chemicals Puts Consumers at Risk," *Issue Analysis* 2016 No. 1, Competitive Enterprise Institute, March 23, 2016, https://cei.org/content/fanning-flames.
- 59 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, NIEHS/EPA Children's Environmental Health and Disease Prevention Research Centers Impact Report, p. 12.
- 60 Hood.
- Angela Logomasini, "EPA Denial of Chlorpyrifos Ban Sets Pro-Science Precedent: Activist Petition to Ban Safe and Valuable Pesticide Would Undermine Food Affordability," *On Point* No. 233, Competitive Enterprise Institute, August 10, 2017, https://cei.org/content/epa-denial-of-chlorpyrifos.
- 62 21 U.S. Code § 346a(c)(D).
- For example, a Dow AgroSciences review of key literature points out two key research efforts—one at the University of California, Berkeley and the other at Mount Sinai Hospital—that contradict the CCCEH study. "Limitations of the Columbia University Study," Dow AgroSciences, 2012, http://www.chlorpyrifos.com/pdf/columbia study limitations.pdf.
- FIFRA Scientific Advisory Panel Minutes, No. 2016-01, A Set of Scientific Issues Being Considered by the Environmental Protection Agency Regarding Chlorpyrifos: Analysis of Biomonitoring Data, FIFRA Scientific Advisory Panel Meeting Held at the EPA Conference Center Arlington, VA, April 19-21, 2016, p. 25, https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2016-07/documents/chlorpyrifos sap april 2016 final minutes.pdf.
- 65 Ibid., p. 21.
- 66 Ibid.
- 67 Ibid.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Chlorpyrifos: Revised Human Health Risk Assessment for Registration Review, EPA Docket # EPA-HQ-OPP-2015-0653, November 3, 2016, https://www.regulations.gov/document?D=EPA-HQ-OPP-2015-0653-0454.
- 69 Corbin Hiar, "In battle over pesticide ban, Trump's EPA aims to undermine the science." *E&E News*, Aug. 23, 2018, https://www.sciencemag.org/news/2018/08/battle-over-pesticide-ban-trump-s-epa-aims-undermine-science.
- 70 LULAC v. Wheeler, No.17-71636 OPINION, August 9, 2018, http://cdn.ca9.uscourts.gov/datastore/opinions/2018/08/09/17-71636.pdf.
- Jonathan Stempel, EPA wins new chance to argue against pesticide ban, *Reuters*, February 7, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-epa-pestocide/epa-wins-new-chance-to-argue-against-pesticide-ban-idUSKCN1PW20B. Lisa Friedman, "E.P.A. Won't Ban Chlorpyrifos, Pesticide Tied to Children's Health Problems," *New York Times*, July 18, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/18/climate/epa-chlorpyrifos-pesticide-ban.html.
- Jeff Daniels, "California Moves to Ban Farm Pesticide that Trump's EPA Has Defended," *CNBC*, May 8 2019, https://www.cnbc.com/2019/05/08/california-moves-to-ban-farm-pesticide-that-trumps-epa-has-defended.html.
- George Plaven, "Oregon Joins Lawsuit Challenging EPA Over Chlorpyrifos," *Capital Press*, September 10, 2019, https://www.capitalpress.com/state/oregon/oregon-joins-lawsuit-challenging-epa-over-chlorpyrifos/article_353e7240-d40b-11e9-a100-9fac57af62a9.html.
- 74 Columbia Center for Children's Environmental Health website, "Center Research Overview," accessed August 1, 2017, https://ccceh.org/about-us/center-research-overview.

- 75 Columbia Center for Children's Environmental Health website, "Community Outreach and Engagement," accessed, July 6, 2017, http://ccceh.org/our-research/community-outreach-and-research-translation/community-outreach. Community Outreach and Engagement," accessed June 8, 2017, http://ccceh.org/our-research/community-outreach-and-research-translation/community-outreach.
- Columbia Center for Children's Environmental Health, "Partner Organizations and Other Resources," webpage accessed September 10, 2019, https://ccceh.org/environmental-health-resources/partner-organizations-and-other-resources.
- 77 Logomasini, "Polluted Logic Taints WHO Reports."
- World Health Organization, "The Cost of a Polluted Environment: 1.7 Million Child Deaths a Year, says WHO," news release, March 6, 2017, https://www.who.int/en/news-room/detail/06-03-2017-the-cost-of-a-polluted-environment-1-7-million-child-deaths-a-year-says
 - who. Julia Zorthian, "Pollution and Environmental Risks Kill 1.7 Million Children Each Year, WHO Says," *Fortune*, March 6, 2017, http://fortune.com/2017/03/06/who-pollution-children-deaths.
- 79 Columbia Center for Children's Environmental Health, "Pesticides," accessed June 23, 2017, http://ccceh.org/our-research/research-studies/pesticides.
- Angela Logomasini, "Rachel Was Wrong: Agrochemicals' Benefits to Human Health and the Environment," *Issue Analysis* 2012 No. 8, Competitive Enterprise Institute, 2012), https://cei.org/issue-analysis/rachel-was-wrong. Angela Logomasini, "Pesticides and Your Health," SafeChemicalPolicy.org, April 13, 2012, http://www.safechemicalpolicy.org/pesticides-pests-your-health.
- Dennis Avery, "Saving the Planet with Pesticides," in *The True State of the Planet*, ed. Ronald Bailey (New York: Free Press, 1995), pp. 52–54.
- 82 International Food Information Council Foundation, *IFIC Review: On Pesticides and Food Safety* (Washington, D.C.: IFIC Foundation, January 1995). U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, Data Products: Food Expenditures, Table 7—Food expenditures by families and individuals as a share of disposable personal income, last updated on July 44, 2016, http://www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/food-expenditures.aspx#26636.
- National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences, "NIEHS/EPA Children's Environmental Health and Disease Prevention Research Centers," accessed September 10, 2019, https://www.niehs.nih.gov/research/supported/centers/prevention/index.cfm.
- Center for Integrative Research on childhood Leukemia and the Environment, "What is a Risk Factor?" accessed September 10, 2019, https://circle.berkeley.edu/exposures-of-interest.
- 85 Ibid.
- 86 Ibid.
- 87 Center for Integrative Research on Childhood Leukemia and the Environment, "Dirty Little Secrets about Household Dust," online presentation, accessed July 8. 2019, https://circle.berkeley.edu/dirty-little-secrets.
- All the videos from the presentation are combined into one and posted Julia Vassey on YouTube, "Dirty Little Secrets ... about House Dust," August 10, 2108, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=XK18l4RXowU.
- 89 Ibid.
- 90 Ibid.
- 91 The Agency for Toxic Substances Disease Registry is housed within the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, which is part of the Department of Health and Human Services. Agency for Toxic Substances Disease Registry, Public Health Statement for PBDES, March 2017, https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/ToxProfiles/tp207-c1-b.pdf.
- Occurring Carcinogens, Board on Environmental Studies and Toxicology, Commission on Life Sciences, National Research Council, *Carcinogens and Anticarcinogens in the Human Diet: A Comparison of Naturally Occurring and Synthetic Substances* (Washington D.C.: National Academy Press, 1996), https://www.nap.edu/read/5150/chapter/1.
- U.S. Fire Administration, U.S. Fire Deaths, Fire Death Rates, and Risk of Dying in a Fire, webpage accessed September 12, 2019, https://www.usfa.fema.gov/data/statistics/fire_death_rates.html.
- 94 Angela Logomasini, "Fanning the Flames."
- For example, see Mark Miller, Ted Schettler, Brian Tencza, and Maria Valenti, "A Story of Health: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, Collaborative on Health and the Environment, Science and Environmental Health Network, University of California, San Francisco, Pediatric Environmental, Health Specialty Unit, accessed September 12, 2019, http://wspehsu.ucsf.edu/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/SoH_AMELIA_0120.pdf.
- 96 Stephen Camarata, "The Ongoing Rise in Autism: What in the World Is Going on?" *Psychology Today* blog, May 08, 2018, https://www.psychologytoday.com/us/blog/the-intuitive-parent/201805/the-ongoing-rise-in-autism-what-in-the-world-is-going.
- 97 Eric Fombonne, "Epidemiology of Pervasive Developmental Disorders" *Pediatric Research*, Vol. 65, No. 6 (June 2009), pp. 591–598, https://www.nature.com/articles/pr2009131.
- 98 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Research Grants: NIEHS/EPA Children's Environmental Health Centers Center for Children's Health, the Environment, the Microbiome and Metabolomics (C-CHEM2), accessed September 112, 2019, https://www.epa.gov/research-grants/niehsepa-childrens-environmental-health-centers-center-childrens-health-environment.

- 99 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Region 04, "EPA and NIEHS Award \$5 Million to the Center for Children's Health, the Environment, Microbiome and Metabolomics at Emory University in Atlanta, Ga," news release, July 26, 20116, https://19january2017snapshot.epa.gov/newsreleases/epa-and-niehs-award-5-million-center-childrens-health-environmentmicrobiome-and .html.
- 100 Center for Children's Health, the Environment, Microbiome, and Metabolomics, EPA Grant Number: R836153, EPA, accessed September 12, 2010, https://cfpub.epa.gov/ncer_abstracts/index.cfm/fuseaction/display.abstract/Detail/abstract/10656/report/0.
- 101 Michal A. Elovitz et al., "Cervicovaginal Microbiota and Local Immune Response Modulate the Risk of Spontaneous Preterm Delivery," *Nature Communications*, Vol., 10, No. 1305 (2019), https://www.nature.com/articles/s41467-019-09285-9.pdf.
- 102 Center for Children's Health, the Environment, Microbiome, and Metabolomics, EPA Grant Number: R836153.
- 103 Corbin Hiar and Ariel Wittenberg, "EPA Plan to End Funding for Children's Health Research Leaves Scientists Scrambling," Science, May 20, 2019,
 - https://www.sciencemag.org/news/2019/05/epa-plan-end-funding-children-s-health-research-leaves-scientists-scrambling.
- 104 C-Chem2 Project, Stakeholders Documentary Full Length, October 26, 2016, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=lKs0ZB7dAmw.
- 105 Genetic Literacy Project, "Are organic foods healthier than conventional foods?" accessed September 12, 2019, https://gmo.geneticliteracyproject.org/FAQ/are-organic-foods-healthier-than-conventional-foods.
- 106 Center for Children's Health, the Environment, the Microbiome and Metabolomics, "Know Better, Live Better," accessed September 12, 2019, http://nursing.emory.edu/c-chem2/cotc-kblb.html.
- 107 Center for Children's Health, the Environment, the Microbiome and Metabolomics, "Flame Retardants," accessed September 12, 2019, http://nursing.emory.edu/ includes/documents/Flame%20Retardants.pdf.
- 108 Center for Children's Health, the Environment, the Microbiome and Metabolomics, "Phthalates," accessed September 12, 2019, http://nursing.emory.edu/ includes/documents/Phthalates.pdf.
- 109 Center for Children's Health, the Environment, the Microbiome and Metabolomics, "EWG's Dirty Dozen Shopping Guide," accessed September 12, 2019, http://nursing.emory.edu/_includes/documents/dirty-dozen_28688862.pdf.
- 110 Center for Children's Health, the Environment, the Microbiome and Metabolomics, "Toxins and Your Child's Health: Cleaning Products," accessed September 12, 2019, http://nursing.emory.edu/_includes/documents/Cleaning%203%20Final%20V2.pdf.
- 111 Environmental Working Group, Dirty Dozen Shopping Guide, Flier accessed September 12, 2019, http://nursing.emory.edu/ includes/documents/dirty-dozen 28688862.pdf.
- 112 Steve Savage, "Environmental Working Group's 'Dirty Dozen' List is an Unscientific Scam," Podcast, Genetic Literacy Project, April 30, 2019,
 - https://genetic literacy project.org/2019/04/30/pod cast-environmental-working-groups-dirty-dozen-list-is-an-unscientific-scam.
- 113 Center for Children's Health, the Environment, the Microbiome and Metabolomics, "Know Better, Live Better," accessed September 12, 2019, http://nursing.emory.edu/c-chem2/cotc-kblb.html.
- 114 Center for Children's Health, the Environment, the Microbiome and Metabolomics, "Toxins and Your Child's Health: Cleaning Products," accessed September 12, 2019, http://nursing.emory.edu/ includes/documents/Cleaning%203%20Final%20V2.pdf.
- 115 Center for Children's Health, the Environment, the Microbiome and Metabolomics, "Children's Environmental Health Community Grant Program" (flier/application), accessed September 12, 2019, http://nursing.emory.edu/ includes/documents/2018 minigrant announcement final-UPDATED.pdf.
- 116 Ibid.

About the Author

Angela Logomasini is a Senior Fellow at the Competitive Enterprise Institute, where she conducts research and analysis on environmental regulatory issues and manages the consumer education website, SafeChemicalPolicy.org. She is co-editor of the CEI book, *The Environmental Source*. Her articles have been published in the *Wall Street Journal*, *New York Post, Washington Times*, and other papers. Logomasini also makes regular media appearances. She has appeared on dozens of radio shows, including NPR's "The Diane Rehm Show," CNN Radio, and Radio America. Television appearances include Fox Business' "STOSSEL," ABC's "Nightline," C-SPAN, CNN, and more. She served as Legislative Assistant to Senator Sam Brownback (R-KS) from 1996 to 1998, advising the senator on energy and environmental issues. Before that, she was Environmental Editor for the Research Institute of America. From 1989 to 1994, she worked for Citizens for a Sound Economy (CSE), serving as Director of Solid Waste Policy for a CSE affiliate, Citizens for the Environment, and as a policy analyst covering various economic issues. Angela Logomasini has a Ph.D. in politics, which she earned at the Catholic University of America.



The Competitive Enterprise Institute promotes the institutions of liberty and works to remove government-created barriers to economic freedom, innovation, and prosperity through timely analysis, effective advocacy, inclusive coalition-building, and strategic litigation.

COMPETITIVE ENTERPRISE INSTITUTE

1310 L Street NW, 7th Floor Washington, DC 20005 202-331-1010

cei.org